
MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING HELD APRIL 26, 2022

Pursuant to rules of Council of the Town of Westfield, the members thereof convened in 
regular session Tuesday, April 26, 2022 at 8:00 p.m.

Mayor Brindle made the following announcements:



2022 commencing April 26, 2022.

Oath of Office administered by Acting Mayor Parmelee

Fire Chief Duelks Remarks
Good evening! I first would like to thank Mayor Brindle, Administrator Jim Gildea and the entire
Council for all of your support and confidence in me as your next Fire Chief. I look forward to 
working with each of you over the years to come and continuing to keep Westfield moving in the
right direction. Thank you. 

To Police Chief Battiloro, Public Works Director O



Tonight, we are also pleased to recognize former Councilman Jim Boyes for his years of service 
and many contributions to this Council. As you know, Councilman Boyes recently resigned from
his position as he believed he needed to recuse himself from any discussion or votes related to 
two development projects that are in close proximity to his home. He further believed that Ward 
1 residents needed to have two council representatives who could fully engage in the discussion 
on these proposed projects, and we respect his principles in that regard. We are grateful to Jim 
for his service and glad he could join us tonight to be formally recognized. 

COMMITTEE AS A WHOLE

Town of Westfield
Westfield , New Jersey

~ R E S O L U T I O N ~

Councilman James Boyes

WHEREAS, Jim Boyes has faithfully served the Town of Westfield representing Ward 1
from January 7, 2020 to April 12, 2022; and

WHEREAS, Councilman Boyes has sacrificed his time and talent to attend to the needs
of the residents of the 1st Ward and the community at large; and

WHEREAS, Councilman Boyes has served in numerous capacities as a member of the
Public Works Committee (2020), the Finance Committee (2021), the Code Review and Town
Property Committee (2022), and the Public Safety, Transportation, and Parking Committee
(2020-2022) where he served as Vice Chair from 2020-2021 and as Chair in 2022; and 

WHEREAS, Councilman Boyes has also served as Council Liaison to the Westfield
Memorial Library Board of Trustees (2021-2022), the Tree Preservation Commission (2020-
2022), the Mental Health Council (2021), and the Municipal Alliance (2020); and

WHEREAS, during his term on the Town Council, Councilman Boyes earned the
respect of his fellow civic leaders and the gratitude of his constituents; and

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Mayor and Town Council, on
behalf of the citizens of the Town of Westfield, hereby express appreciation to Jim Boyes for his
service and wish him every success and happiness in all his future endeavors; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this Resolution be permanently memorialized by
incorporating it within the minutes of the Westfield Town Council meeting of April 26, 2022.

WHS GIRLS SWIM TEAM
Acting Mayor Parmelee mentioned that earlier, at the 7:00PM Conference Session, the Town 
Council honored another Westfield High School state championship team, stating that the Girls 
Swim Team was here for some well-deserved public recognition of their amazing achievements 
this season. 

OPENING REMARKS (provided by Acting Mayor Parmelee)
I



echo the sentiments previously stated by the Mayor and Councilwoman Habgood, who serves as 
Chair of the Committee. We are very proud of the budget we



important decision transparently and thoughtfully to best serve the community at large. This 
Council and the Recreation Commission remain fully committed to delivering a responsible 
fields solution and we look forward to your continued engagement. 

Resolution to Appoint a New Ward 1 Councilperson
We

https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fwestfieldnj.gov%2Fredevelopment%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR2fIGY1jNB8yfm_WgANtDzOM9Jw8XM4Bp39r5mex8RQyqdzmDBAlkXngko&h=AT0vRo-B18IU0RDTx_9wlKIdvIDGHJmjyii4SWifKwVTn2Ue0sUkSaclfj8XE3FD5sXDsA6ZYYm8W9EcAOaU8pSMdcMGcX-2OM8qladuvAYPThoo2jClsT5vQZgz5H2uYQ&__tn__=-UK-y-R&c%5b0%5d=AT2D_Qh0O3-LR0QZH-G_fEZ1EWzKJxIX1s8wnSA72Ut_8mA5wk9ycHkpcRKi6jyh5hpbVfy8fha9YaZepxg7ZLBW8tUymue9zHuHvDgaI9vUhK8WSbG9ruBdfWrxgL_7eBK6g_3kPX9D1WvdkwMYWRJvAjdNlXZFcOJSl3fWuVP_7MMXAMwIyOCejESUOe3czJQ61A














Traffic Study Q&A

Councilman LoGrippo requested clarification as to the average cost and the responsible party for 
the cost if a traffic signal becomes necessary.

Mr. Federico explained that there are different costs when it comes to traffic signals, including 
installation and maintenance costs. Since a county road is involved, there would need to be a 
coordination process as to how it would be studied, implementation and cost.

Councilman LoGrippo discussed the construction of 333 Central and stated that he believed the developer
paid for the upgrades to the intersection, which at the time was close to a million dollars. Suggested that 
prior to moving forward, it should be decided who would incur the cost of a traffic light.

Mr. Federico explained that, during the review of the Prospect Street/Ferris Place development, 
the number of trips generated are not at the level that would typically justify that type of 
improvement. Stated that that would normally happen with a bigger development, but is 
something that is still under discussion.

Councilman LoGrippo asked how many trips would need to be generated in order for an 
intersection improvement to be required. 



Mr. Seckler explained that the 333 Central Avenue project involved the widening of the 
intersection associated with right turn lanes. As far as a general traffic signals are concerned, the 
cost would typically range from $300,000-$350,000.00. In addition, he believes the Town would 
be responsible for maintenance costs even though the signal would be installed on a county road.

Councilman Contract thanked Mr. Seckler and Mr. Federico for the presentation. Requested 
clarification as to how the times and days were determined for the study and whether they were 
conducted during times when the YMCA had events occurring, such as swim meets and swim 
practice. Also discussed the likely development of the Lord & Taylor property and the fact that 
there are currently parking lots located at the end of Ferris Place as well as a church and asked 
how this was considered in the traffic study.

Mr. Seckler discussed the factors considered when conducting a traffic study and explained that 
data is collected on typical days, not necessarily the worst-case scenario. This typically involves 
studying traffic patterns on Tuesdays, Wednesdays and Thursdays and Saturdays and Sundays. 
Explained that COVID made the study 



Councilman LoGrippo requested clarification as to how traffic counts would be estimated if the 
project at the Lord & Taylor site is unknown at this point. 

Mr. Federico feels Councilman LoGrippo



pertains to inadequate parking for the Sophia



Mr. Seckler explained that that is something called a sensitivity analysis and believes this 
information might have been included in the circulation component of the Master Plan.

Mr. Federico referred to the circulation plan and confirmed that it does include a sensitivity 
analysis. Feels it might include a higher projection than what Streetworks might project, but 
other developments, in addition to Streetworks, were included.

Councilman LoGrippo discussed the components of the development proposed for the Lord & 
Taylor site, such as retail, residential and commercial uses.

Councilman Dardia feels the 



positive aspects of the budget and did not provide transparency in terms of explaining to 
residents what is in the budget. Specifically requested that budget presentations highlight 
historical trends on all of the important metrics. Also discussed municipal spending and feels the 
presentation only includes the last three years, which were all impacted by COVID. Believes 
residents need to understand the $2.84 million increase in the municipal budget, stating that it 
was the largest increase in Westfield history, and second largest in terms of percentage to the 
2018 budget. In addition, discussed surplus usage numbers and stated that they only compare the 
current four years to years during the recession, not over the last decade, which shows the 
buildup of the surplus. Feels this is an important fact for residents to understand. Lastly, 
discussed the tax levy and tax rate and stated that while the tax rate changes over time, the levy 
does not, and in 2012 a 2% cap was placed on the budget. Feels the levy increase and the budget 
celebrate a 1.98% increase and while he understands that it is hard to stay below budget, he does 
not believe it should be celebrated when the increase is just below the cap. Also stated that he 
understands that a lot of spending is not discretionary, but he would like to see a balance there 
and feels residents need to know that even though tax increases are normal, the rates have been 
increasing above the trends. 

Hearing no further comments, Acting Mayor Parmelee declared the hearing closed.

GENERAL ORDINANCE NO. 2022-12
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE CODE OF THE TOWN OF WESTFIELD, CHAPTER 
13, MOTOR VEHICLES AND TRAFFIC

Advertised returnable this evening.

Hearing no comments, Acting Mayor Parmelee declared the hearing closed.

PENDING BUSINESS
An ordinance entitled, 



PETITIONS AND COMMUNICATIONS

Acting Mayor Parmelee made a motion, seconded by Councilwoman Mackey, to nominate 
Emily Root to temporarily fill the vacant council seat in Ward 1. 

The motion was approved by the following vote of all present upon roll call as follows:

Yeas: Habgood Nays: None Absent: Mayor Brindle
          LoGrippo
          Katz
          Mackey
          Contract
          Dardia
          Acting Mayor Parmelee

The following resolution, introduced by Acting Mayor Parmelee, seconded by Councilman 
Contract was adopted by the following roll call vote:

Resolution No. 111
WHEREAS, James Boyes was elected to the Town Council of the Town of Westfield, 
representing the First Ward in the General Election held November 5, 2019; and

WHEREAS, James Boyes served as First Ward Councilman until his resignation effective April 
12, 2022; and



WHEREAS, N.J.S.A 40A:16-1, et seq., provides for a method by which a vacancy in the 
membership of the governing body may be temporarily filled by appointment by the Governing 
Body until the next general election if the vacancy occurs prior to September 1 in the next to last 
year of the term of the officer whose office has become vacant; and

WHEREAS, the Statute requires that the person appointed to temporarily fill such vacancy be a 
member of the same political party as the incumbent who resigned; and 

WHEREAS, the Westfield Democratic Committee has furnished the governing body with the 
names of three nominees for the selection of a successor within the time required by law.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Mayor and the Town Council of the Town of 
Westfield that Emily Root be appointed to temporarily fill the vacancy created by the resignation
of James Boyes as Councilmember of the First Ward of the Town of Westfield for a term ending 
upon certification of the official results of the General Election to be held November 8, 2022.

Yeas: Habgood Nays: None Absent: Mayor Brindle
          LoGrippo
          Katz
          Mackey
          Contract
          Dardia
          Acting Mayor Parmelee

Acting Mayor Parmelee administered the Oath of Office to Ward 1 Councilwoman Emily Root.

Councilwoman Roots Comments

First, I want to thank the Mayor, Acting Mayor Parmelee and the Council for appointing me tonight as a 
member of the Council. I am honored and humbled and probably a little nervous. I also would like to 
thank Councilman Boyes for his service and wish him success and happiness going forward.

In the coming days, weeks and months, I look forward to meeting residents of the First Ward and 
listening to their concerns and suggestions for how we can work together to address the issues that matter 
to all of us. 

But first, let me introduce myself. I moved to Westfield in 2000, after finishing graduate school, I could 
have moved anywhere, but I fell in love with Westfield. Like so many of you, I was attracted to the 
vibrant downtown, the grade schools and the proximity to New York City. I purchased the home on 
Edgewood Ave with my first husband and hoped to start a family. But my life changed when my husband
died of cancer in 2009. I was 35 years old.

Losing a spouse, as you can imagine, is life altering. I remember how my neighbors helped me get 
through those tough days and lonely nights, and some of them are here tonight. For me, that's when 
Westfield became not just a community, but a family. 

Being a young widow made me who I am today. Resilient, independent, and compassionate. It made me 
understand that life doesn't always go as planned. I had to restart. I focused on continuing to grow my 
business, a speech pathology private practice in Berkeley Heights. And as a small business owner, I 
understand the struggles that small business owners often face. I lost 50% of my client base in the first 
few months of the pandemic and was worried how I would stay open after 17 years of being in private 
practice. But I adapted, persevered came out stronger. And today, thankfully, I'm busier than ever.

As a Ward 1 Council Member, I look forward to working with the many business owners in town who 
have put their faith in Westfield.

And there's some good news here, about seven years ago, I met someone who had changed my life. His 
name is Bruno. We married in 2015 and I moved to Mountain Avenue with two amazing step kids as a 
bonus.

Family is so important to me. My father was a police lieutenant. Growing up the daughter of a law 
enforcement officer gave me a profound respect for the men and women in blue.

When I was in middle school, my dad decided to change careers and work for the State Department in 
diplomatic security and US embassies around the world.

Living abroad and going to American international schools gave me a new perspective and an 
appreciation for what it means to be an American. I also saw that firsthand. I also saw firsthand the 



importance and value of public service. And that's one of the reasons why I'm so glad to be here tonight. I 
hope to give back to a town that has given me so much.

I know we have a lot on our plate in the next few months. I know we all want what is best for this 
amazing community. And I know we can get all get there by working together.

I look forward to rolling up my sleeves and getting to work on behalf of our ward one residents and 
continue the progress that we've made in the last few years. Thank you so much, everyone!

Councilwoman Root took her seat at the dais.

OPEN DISCUSSION BY CITIZENS
Acting Mayor Parmelee opened the public comments portion of the meeting and asked if there 
were any questions or comments.

Frank Fusaro, 422 Stanley Avenue, discussed the presentation of the traffic study and noted that 
only one of the dates in which the traffic study was conducted included a 3:00 PM start time. The
others all began at 4:00 PM. Feels this is important because children are dismissed from school 
at 3:00 pm, with many being dropped off at the YMCA between 3:00 PM and 4:00 PM. Stated 
that none of that traffic was taken into account on the days that the study began at 4:00 PM. Also
stated that he is an engineer and when considering stormwater management, projects are 
designed for worst case scenario. Feels traffic engineering should also design for worst case 
scenario. In addition, referred to Councilman Parmelee



multifamily residences but are supportive of mixed-use buildings. Suggested that the addition of 
a cafe to the proposed project is a kind of 



Jim Boyes,122 Ferris Place, stated that he is a supporter of sensible development in Westfield 
because it has tremendous potential to spur economic activity in the downtown, bring more 
people into the Town



Hearing no further comments, Acting Mayor Parmelee closed the public comment portion of the 
meeting. 

Acting Mayor Parmelee addressed comments concerning the proposed redevelopment project at 
Prospect Street/Ferris Place, beginning with Mr. Fusaro



Resolution No. 112
WHEREAS, Susan Schneider placed the required cash bond of $1500.00 to cover the Road 
Opening Permit #21-065 for 821Bradford Avenue; and 

WHEREAS, Susan Schneider is entitled to have this amount to be returned, and

WHEREAS the Town Engineer has inspected the roadway excavation and has found the 
excavation to have been properly repaired. 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Treasurer be authorized to draw a warrant in 
the name of Susan Schneider for $1,500.00 and forward to 6 Faulkner Drive, Westfield, New 
Jersey 07090.  

Resolution No. 113
RESOLVED that pursuant to N.J.A.C. 5:23-4.19, that the Chief Financial Officer be authorized 
and directed to draw a warrant in the sum of $20,134.00 to the TREASURER, STATE OF NEW 
JERSEY for the first quarter Construction Official



Name                                              Account                          Class                  _______        _____Fee

Nina Raoji Tennis/Rec Refund              $139.65
728 Tamaques Way T-05-600-071 Adult Tennis / Session 1 / Spring
Westfield, NJ 07090 Nina Raoji ~ Beginner/Adv Beg

Sara Adamo Tennis/Rec Refund  (full) $10.00
122 Hamilton Ave T-05-600-071 Brightwood Park 



Name                                                   Reason                                                            Fee       

Qiuyan Yu Overpayment $25.00
786 W. Broad Street Paid initial and renewal fee Credit Card
Westfield, NJ 07090

Rakesh Kumar Chowdhury Overpayment $25.00
248 Windsor Avenue No payment required Credit Card
Westfield, NJ 07090

Michael Cox Overpayment $50.00
15 Sleepy Hollow Drive No payment required Credit Card
Westfield, IN 46074

Resolution No. 117
WHEREAS, the Town of Westfield has determined that a need for an independent assessment of
the Edison School Fields Project exists; and 

WHEREAS, quotes were requested for this service, with the lowest cost submitted by CME 
Associates, 3141 Bordentown Avenue, Parlin, New Jersey 08859-1162; and

WHEREAS, the Town of Westfield has deemed that the background, experience and 
qualifications of the respondent herein satisfy the criteria set forth in the request for quotes; and 

WHEREAS, a Certificate of the Chief Financial Officer, certifying the availability of adequate 
funds for this contract, prepared in accordance with NJAC 5:30-1.10, has been furnished to the 
Town Clerk.  Expenditure of funds pursuant to this contract is to be charged to the Park 
Improvement Trust Fund, Account number T-05-600-076 under Purchase Order No. 22-01398.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town of Westfield be and hereby authorizes 
an award a contract to CME Associates for an independent assessment of the Edison School 
Fields Project at a fee not to exceed $14,000; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the proper Town Officials be authorized to effect whatever 
actions are necessary in the execution and discharge of this contract.  

Resolution No. 118
BE IT RESOLVED that as attestation of compliance has been provided pursuant to NJSA
40A:4-8 (1a) and (1b) the 2022 Municipal Budget may be read by title.

The following resolution, introduced by Councilwoman Habgood, seconded by Councilwoman 
Mackey was adopted by the following roll call vote:

Resolution No. 119
BE IT RESOLVED by the Town Council of the Town of Westfield, County of Union, that the 
Special Improvement District Budget hereinbefore set forth is hereby adopted and shall 
constitute an appropriation for the purposes stated of the sums therein set forth as appropriations 
and authorization of the amount of

$416,347.00 for Special Improvement District Purposes

Yeas: Habgood Nays: Absent:  Root
          LoGrippo                Mayor Brindle
          Katz
          Mackey
          Contract
          Dardia
          Acting Mayor Parmelee

The following resolution, introduced by Councilwoman Habgood, seconded by Councilwoman 
Mackey, was adopted by the following roll call vote:



Resolution No. 120
BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Town of Westfield, County of Union, that the budget 
hereinbefore set forth is hereby adopted and shall constitute an appropriation for the purposes 
stated of the sums therein set forth as appropriations, and authorization of the amount of 
$30,244,511.94 (Item 2, below) for municipal purposes, and $2,838,118.00 (Item 3, below) for 
Minimum Library Levy and certification to the County Board of Taxation of the following 
summary of general revenues and appropriations:

1. General Revenues
Surplus Anticipated                $3,795,000.00
Miscellaneous Revenues Anticipated 13,812,172.32
Receipts from Delinquent Taxes               1,350,000.00

2. Amount to be Raised by Taxation for Municipal Purposes 30,244,511.94

3. Amount to be Raised by Taxation - Minimum Library Levy 2,838,118.00

Total Revenues            $52,039,802.26

4. General Appropriations

Within 



Heretofore introduced, General Ordinance No. 2022-13 does now pass on first reading, and that
said ordinance be further considered for final passage at a meeting to be held on the 10th day of
May at 8:00 o'clock, p.m., or as soon thereafter as the matter can be reached, in the Council
Chambers, 425 East Broad Street, Westfield, New Jersey, and that at such time and place or any
time and place to which such meeting shall from time to time be adjourned, all persons interested
be given the opportunity to be heard concerning said ordinance, and that the Town Clerk is
hereby authorized and directed to publish said ordinance according to law with a notice of its
introduction and passage on first reading and of the time and place when and where said
ordinance will be further considered for final passage.

Code Review & Town Property Committee
The following resolutions, introduced by Councilwoman Mackey and seconded by Councilman 
Katz, were unanimously adopted.

Resolution No. 121
RESOLVED that the following application for children



Historic District; 2) an intensive level survey of the Downtown Historic District; and 3) a
National Register of Historic Places nomination; and.

WHEREAS,  applied funding  in the  amount  of $ 45,000.00 with a  cash match  amount  of
$ 15,000.00 is provided by the Town of Westfield as shown in Applicant Assurances
(Attachment 2). 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT  RESOLVED,  that the Town Council  of the  Town of Westfield,
State of New Jersey, authorizes the application for and acceptance of funding in the amount of
$ 60,000.00 from the 2022 Preserve New Jersey Historic Preservation Fund, Historic Site
Management grant, for the preparation of: 1) a preservation plan for the Downtown Historic
District; 2) an intensive level survey of the Downtown Historic District; and 3) a National
Register of Historic Places nomination.   

BE  IT  FURTHER  RESOLVED  that  the  Town of Westfield does  hereby  authorize  the
application  for  such  a  grant;  and,  recognizes  and  accepts  that  the  Department  may  offer
a  lesser or  greater  amount  and  therefore,  upon  receipt  of  the  grant  agreement  from  the
New  Jersey Department  of  Community  Affairs,  does  further  authorize  the  execution  of
any  such  grant agreement. 

BE  IT  FURTHER  RESOLVED  that  the  persons  whose  names,  titles,  and  signatures
appear  below  are  authorized  to  sign  the  application  and  that  they  or  their  successors  in
said  titles are  authorized  to  sign  the  assurances and  any  other  documents  necessary  in
connection therewith, and  acknowledges the certification above. 

General Ordinance No. 2022-14
Regarding the following ordinance, Councilwoman Mackey made the following announcement:
I hereby move that an ordinance entitled, 



ADJOURNMENT

A motion to adjourn, made by Councilwoman Mackey and seconded by Councilman Katz at 
11:12 p.m. was unanimously carried.

Respectfully submitted,

Tara Rowley, RMC
Town Clerk




